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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

904-630-1377

NICE Subcommittee on Donation Bins Meeting Minutes
April 14, 2016
1:30 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Tommy Hazouri (dep. 2:24), Bill Gulliford
Also:  Paige Johnston and Jason Teal – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Jordan Elsbury – Mayor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:35 p.m.
Chairman Crescimbeni convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. 
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston distributed for discussion a draft of a new regulatory ordinance for donation bins that she had developed with the assistance of the Planning and Development Department and incorporating items recommended by the subcommittee at a previous meeting. She reviewed the provisions of the ordinance establishing regulations for the location, size, standards and criteria and use of the bins, including appropriate zoning classifications. 
The committee discussed whether multiple bins on one lot should be separated or clustered, and whether that should depend on the number of entrances to the property. Ms. Johnston included proposed language on mandatory signage for the exterior of bins drawn from the ordinances of other jurisdictions and the subcommittee discussed whether or not the City should restrict the use of bins only to not-for-profit organizations. Council Member Gulliford noted that the City has no enforcement mechanism to ensure that the bins are emptied every 72 hours and recommended that the language be changed to require inspection every 72 hours and emptying as necessary. The ordinance as drafted only allows donation bins in land zoned CCG-1, CCG-2 and IBP or in a PUD with those types of land uses. 
The committee discussed whether the permit sticker affixed to the bin should require annual renewal. Council Member Hazouri suggested that the permit sticker should contain contact information for the appropriate City regulatory agency so the general public would be able to contact a regulator with questions or problems. Jason Teal noted that the fee for the permit cannot exceed the cost of regulation of the bins, so the administration will determine that estimated cost and report back to the committee. A specific renewal fee will be added to the next draft. Chairman Crescimbeni requested an amendment to require annual submission by the bin provider of proof of permission by the property owner to locate the bin. He also requested clarification that renewals shall be required by December 31 each year. In response to a question from Council Member Gulliford about whether the cost of the City removing illegal bins could be included in the permit fee, Jason Teal of the General Counsel’s Office said that it could as part of a reasonable enforcement effort and that should be explicitly stated. Ms. Johnston was also requested to include a requirement for an applicant to present evidence of having paid the City’s business license tax. Mr. Teal recommended modification of the language on appeals to allow the status quo to be maintained (leave the bin in place) during an appeal and to add a prompt removal date should the appeal be denied.
Council Member Crescimbeni suggested the addition of a fourth exemption that covers the small containers frequently placed by supermarkets near their entrances to encourage the recycling of plastic grocery bags and recyclable cans and bottles. He also recommended addition of language limiting donation bins to collection of clothing, shoes, and fabric items (sheets, towels, blankets, etc.) and specifically prohibiting drop-off of furniture, mattresses, box springs, appliances, and other large, bulky metal, wood or other items. 
Council Member Crescimbeni reminded the committee that the purpose of the subcommittee is to address blight and visual pollution and questioned whether the proposed regulations are sufficient to deal with the problems of unsightly messes accumulating around donation bins close to road rights of way and sidewalks where they are readily visible to the traveling public. Patrick Krechowski of Go Green representing the not-for-profit donation bin industry opposed regulations applying only to donation bins that would require greater setbacks for those bins than for other types of accessory uses, in part on the grounds that such a specific requirement may run afoul of court rulings protecting free speech rights of charitable organizations.
Folks Huxford of the Planning and Development Department discussed how churches and schools are regulated and how that related to whether donation bins should be allowed on properties owned by those entities. He noted that numerous churches in older areas of the city do not meet the current performance standards for churches (minimum lot size, road classification) because they were established before consolidation and the adoption of the current zoning codes.
The committee asked Ms. Johnston to contact the Risk Management Division to see if they recommended any sort of insurance or bond requirement for donation bins.
The group discussed whether to allow multiple clusters of donation bins on shopping center properties that have multiple entrances and, if so, how to regulate that situation. The industry representatives will bring a proposal to the next meeting.
The question of whether to require language on the outside of the bin notating whether the organization placing the bin is a not-for-profit organization or not was discussed. James Whitehouse representing Charter Recycling, a for-profit donation bin company, said that his company has a charitable purpose but is not a not-for-profit corporation. That issue will be on the committee’s agenda for discussion at the next meeting along with insurance requirements and the issue of multiple bins on commercial properties with multiple entrances.
Jason Teal noted that the enforcement provisions in the draft ordinance duplicate the provisions in the enforcement section of the Zoning Code. Ms. Johnston explained that council members frequently have questions about the enforcement provisions that apply to any new ordinance and she duplicated the existing language in the new section for ease of access.
Mr. Crescimbeni said that he would give an update to the NICE Committee next week but did not anticipate any substantive discussion there before the Donation Bin Subcommittee’s next meeting in the next week or two, at which time the subcommittee should be able to wrap up its work and produce a final ordinance for consideration by the NICE Committee and the City Council.

Meeting Adjourned: 3:00 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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